INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE – SPECIAL MEETING

FRIDAY 25 NOVEMBER 2005 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Mallinson (Chairman), Councillors Allison,  Mrs Crookdake, Dodd,  Miss Martlew, Mrs Rutherford, Stockdale and Im Thurn (from 10.46 am)

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Bloxham (Portfolio Holder for Environment, 



Housing, Infrastructure and Transport)


 Councillor Firth (Portfolio Holder for Finance and Resources) 

IOS.97/05
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillor Im Thurn in respect of part of the meeting because his attendance was required at another meeting, and the Town Clerk and Chief Executive

IOS.98/05
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Mrs Mallinson (Chairman) declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the following – 

1. any reference to Cumbria County Council because she was a Member of the County Council.  

2. Agenda item A.2 – Budget 2006/07 – New Priorities for Revenue Spending  - Carlisle Housing Association Grounds Maintenance Contract  because she served on the Board of Carlisle Housing Association.

3. Agenda item A.2 (b) – Budget 2006/07 – New Priorities for Revenue Spending – Concessionary Fares because she may benefit from the Concessionary Fares Scheme.

Councillor Dodd declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the following 

1. Agenda item A.2 – Budget 2006/07 – New Priorities for Revenue Spending  - Carlisle Housing Association Grounds Maintenance Contract  because he served on the Board of Carlisle Housing Association.

2. Agenda item A.2 (b) – Budget 2006/07 – New Priorities for Revenue Spending – Concessionary Fares because he may benefit from the Concessionary Fares Scheme.

Councillor Mrs Rutherford declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.2 (b) – Budget 2006/07 – New Priorities for Revenue Spending – Concessionary Fares because she may benefit from the Concessionary Fares Scheme.

Councillor Miss Martlew declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.2 (b) – Budget 2006/07 – New Priorities for Revenue Spending – Concessionary Fares because she may benefit from the Concessionary Fares Scheme.

Councillor Allison declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.2 (b) – Budget 2006/07 – New Priorities for Revenue Spending – Concessionary Fares because he was a pensioner and may benefit from the Concessionary Fares Scheme.

Councillor Stockdale declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.2 (b) – Budget 2006/07 – New Priorities for Revenue Spending – Concessionary Fares because he may benefit from the Concessionary Fares Scheme.

IOS.99/05
CALL IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been subject of call in.

IOS.100/05
BUDGET 2006/07 TO 2008/09 – NEW PRIORITIES FOR REVENUE SPENDING
The Director of Corporate Services submitted report FS.24/05 summarising priorities for new revenue spending to be considered as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.   Details of the ten individual revenue bids for recurring expenditure and one revenue bid for non‑recurring expenditure were submitted.

The Executive on 14 November 2005 had considered the report (EX.219/05 refers) and referred it for consideration as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

Members then gave consideration to the following bids which fell within the remit of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee – 

(a) Concessionary Fares Increase
Councillors Mrs Mallinson (Chairman), Allison, Dodd, Miss Martlew, Mrs Rutherford and Stockdale, having declared personal interests, remained within the meeting room and took part in discussion on this item of business. 

The Head of Revenues and Benefits Services reported that this bid related to the introduction of the statutory off peak free concessionary travel scheme for pensioners and disabled people on 1 April 2006.  In support of the bid he presented report RB.8/05 containing detailed information on the implications thereof.  Whilst additional Department of Transport grant would be provided to the City Council, it was estimated that there would be an additional cost of £99,000 should the current NOWcard additions be retained.

Four options had been presented for consideration –

Option 1 – statutory off peak free concessionary travel within the district at an additional cost of £27,000;

Option 2 – off peak travel on all journeys starting or finishing in Carlisle at an additional cost of £99,000;

Option 3 – free concessionary travel on all local buses, i.e. on and off peak in district only at an additional cost of £63,000;

Option 4 – free on and off peak travel for bus journeys starting/ending in Carlisle at an additional cost of £135,000.  

A Budget increase of £70,000 recurring would be required irrespective of the Government’s new free scheme to meet fares inflation due to fuel cost increases.

Referring to the Council’s contractual obligations, Mr Mason further reported that it had been thought that notifying the bus operators of the Council’s intention to look at the Scheme would satisfy the Act.  He had, however, just been advised by letter that the Council must publish its new Scheme for 1 April 2006 as at 1 December 2005.  In response to that deadline the Town Clerk and Chief Executive had written an emergency letter to the Department of Transport asking for a decision on the level of grant allocation to be awarded to the City Council.

At the invitation of the Chairman, the Portfolio Holder for Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport explained the background to the Executive’s consideration of the Concessionary Fares Travel Scheme.   The Executive did not wish to detract from the very good scheme currently provided in Carlisle, which was the most generous in the County, and the need to make a decision by 1 December 2005 was problematic.

The Executive on 14 November 2005 (EX.220/05 refers) had decided –

1. That Option 1 for statutory off peak free concessionary travel within the District is the preferred option of the Executive for consideration as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.  This option would not be the subject of a 6 month pilot.

2. That it is noted that up to £70,000 bus fares inflation costs, which would be incurred irrespective of which option is progressed, had been included in the options appraisals.

3. That the Executive approves the implementation of free bus travel for all concessionary pass holders for a two week period at Christmas 2005 with the cost being met from within existing base Budgets.

4. That the Town Clerk and Chief Executive, in conjunction with the Head of Revenues and Benefits, be requested to write to the Department for Transport seeking clarification as to how the Grant is determined and pointing out the inequality in the level of grant awarded to Carlisle City Council compared to every other Local Authority in Cumbria.

During discussion Members raised the following questions and observations –

(i) Members thanked the Executive and Officers for engaging with them on the issue of concessionary fares, but were appalled at the tight timescales by which a decision required to be reached and the lack of a firm indication as to the level of grant to be awarded to the City Council, which had ramifications for the Budget process.

Members would have found it beneficial to have been advised of the updated position prior to the meeting (by e-mail or telephone) and asked that Officers ensure that was done in future.

(ii) If the Council’s preferred option was Option 1 (i.e. the cheapest option) and additional funding subsequently became available, could the Scheme be revisited with a view to upgrading it?

In response, the Portfolio Holder for Finance and Resources suggested that if the Council’s preferred option was Option 1 and circumstances changed then the Scheme could be reviewed.

Members asked that the Committee be included in any review process.

The Portfolio Holder for Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport drew attention to inequalities in the scheme which particularly affected people in the rural area and which were of concern.

(iii) In response to Members’ questions, Mr Mason clarified that it would not be necessary for the Council to withdraw from the NOWcard consortium; that the ODPM was currently reviewing the grant distribution formulae and the Council might either gain or receive less grant; and there was no change as regards Rail Cards.

(iv) In response to questions regarding free concessionary travel over the Christmas period, Mr Mason advised that an increase of approximately 35% in rider ship could be expected over that period and that was not budgeted for at present.

The Portfolio Holder for Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport cautioned that free concessionary travel over the Christmas period had been funded from underspends which could not be guaranteed in future.

(v) Mr Mason was unaware of any system whereby people in the rural area could travel by taxi upon production of a disc.  

RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee supports Option 1 for statutory off peak free concessionary travel within the District as the preferred option.

(2) That the Executive be requested to review the position once a decision on the level of grant allocation was forthcoming and that this Committee wishes to be included in the review process. 

(b) Cleaner Neighbourhoods Act and Area Working
The Director of Corporate Services reported that this bid was in respect of measures to ensure effective community awareness and enforcement of environmental legislation on a wide range of high profile neighbourhood issues, including the establishment of Community Wardens, to improve the environmental quality of neighbourhoods. It was envisaged that efficiencies could be found to support the initiative by re‑allocating from within existing resources by the rationalisation of the functions and duties of existing staff.

Members were of the view that they could not give proper consideration to the matter until they had sight of the relevant Business Plan.  A Member added that the Council was not particularly strong on enforcement.

In response, the Director of Community Services indicated that detailed guidance was awaited from Government on the Cleaner Neighbourhood Act in addition to which the Council was in the process of restructuring.   It was work in progress and he was not therefore in a position to put forward a business case.  The Committee would, however, play an integral part in shaping the Business Plan as it came forward.

Members wished to highlight that a contingency should be included within the Budget in readiness for implementation of the new Act.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee supports the bid, and requests that contingency arrangements are included within the Budget in readiness for implementation of the Cleaner Neighbourhood Act.

(2) That the Committee wished to have sight of the Community Services Business Plan as soon as possible or, alternatively, a briefing paper updating them on the current position.

(c) Carlisle Housing Association Grounds Maintenance Contract
Councillors Mrs Mallinson (Chairman), having declared a personal interest, remained within the meeting room and took part in discussion on the matter.

Councillor Dodd, having declared a personal interest, remained within the meeting room but took no part in discussions.

Currently there was approximately £43,000 of support costs charged to the contract.  If the contract with Carlisle Housing Association (CHA) was not renewed on 1 April 2006 those costs would be retained by the Council and savings would need to be found accordingly.

A Member commented that Ward Members were concerned at the operation of the CHA contract and many would be asking for further resources to make it more attractive to the Association.  He questioned whether the £43,000 would be significant as regards the Council winning that contract.  Another Member added that certain Parish Councils may not renew grass cutting contracts.

In response the Director of Community Services explained that the Council undertook grounds maintenance work for CHA on a contractual basis.   The Association’s intention was to define that specification and investigate prices.  Officers would strive to tender and win the contract but, should the Council be unsuccessful in the tendering process, residual costs of £43,000 would require to be met by the Council.    

The Director of Corporate Services stressed that the proposals detailed in table 1 within report FS.24/05 were those regarded as the highest priority in meeting the Council’s corporate objectives.

The Deputy Chief Executive suggested that it would be helpful to Officers if, in identifying a contingency, the Committee could give an indication of lower priorities from where monies could be found.

A Member responded that it would be difficult for the Committee to give such an indication without being in possession of full budget statements.  Another Member considered Talkin Tarn to be a lower priority.

RESOLVED – That the Committee’s concerns, as outlined above, be taken on board as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

IOS.101/05
BUDGET 2006/07 TO 2008/09 – SUMMARY OF SAVING PROPOSALS AND INCOME PROJECTIONS
The Director of Corporate Services submitted Report FS.26/05 (amended) summarising proposals for savings and additional income generation to be considered as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

The revised estimates for 2005/06 showed a net reduction in income of £468,000 and it was clear that action was needed to meet the shortfall and various options were set out in the individual charges reports to be considered at this meeting.  A Performance Review of services had been undertaken by Officers and which had anticipated savings of £632,000 in 2006/07.

In addition, Gershon savings which were not already included in the base Budget but were set out in the Gershon Efficiency Action Plan for 2005/06 to 2007/08 were submitted.  Gershon efficiency savings amounted to £252,000 in 2006/07, and £287,000 in both 2007/08 and 2008/09.   That left a current shortfall in the Gershon target of £345,000 over the three year period which would need to be met.

The Executive had on 14 November 2005 considered the matter (EX.221/05 refers) and referred the report for consideration as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

Proposals for savings/additional income within the remit of the Committee were as follows - 

(a)  Waste Minimisation Savings

(b)  Highways Claimed Rights Insurance

Gershon Efficiency Savings –

(c)  Energy Efficiency – 2006/07 proposal

(d)  Rationalisation Grounds Contract – 2006/07 proposal

(e)  Energy Efficiency – 2007/08 proposal

A Member commented that, presumably, issues such as flexible working, reduced sick leave, rationalisation of Depots, energy efficiency and rationalisation of the ground contract would impact upon the Community Services Business Unit.

In response, the Director of Community Services indicated that sickness had a direct cost to his Unit in that if a front line member of staff was absent through sickness it was necessary to appoint agency staff to cover that role; Officers had taken the opportunity afforded by the January floods to review existing depot facilities, which work was ongoing; there were a series of energy audits on the Council’s major energy users and he was confident that savings of that level were achievable.

The Director would arrange for the Member to be provided with a written response as regards rationalisation of the ground contract.

RESOLVED – (1) That the report be noted.

(2) That the Director of Community Services be requested to arrange for the provision of a written response as regards rationalisation of the ground contract.

IOS.102/05
CHARGES REVIEW 2006/07 – CAR PARKING
At the invitation of the Chairman, the Portfolio Holder for Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport outlined the background to the review of existing car park charges.  He explained the difficulties faced by the Executive in undertaking the review, which included a reduced level of usage of car parks during the year to date due to the ongoing impact of the January flood, the general economic climate of the City Centre and parkers having been displaced to private car parks or to park on‑street.

In conclusion the Portfolio Holder believed that, under very difficult circumstances, the Executive had taken a decision which was fair and equitable.

The Director of Community Services’ report CTS.31/05 was submitted reviewing the car park charges for 2006/07 having regard to income, contribution to the Local Transport Plan for Carlisle and maintaining the economic vitality of the City Centre.  

The Executive at its meeting on 14 November 2005 (EX.225/05 refers) had agreed –

1. That the Executive recommend the following options for increasing car parking charges in 2006/07 from 1 April 2006 as the basis for consultation –

(i) Increase existing Contract Parking Charges.  The 5 day contract permit be increased from £456 to £540 annually and in the 6 day contract permit from £576 to £648 to produce additional income of £23,000 after deducting  VAT.  These charges still represented a 36% discount on the normal daily rate.

(ii) Charging for Bank Holidays at weekday rates to provide additional income of £5,000.

(iii) Increase Short Stay charges for stays over 4 hours on short stay car parks to £7 to generate additional income of £2,000.

(iv) Increase Short Stay parking charges to 75p per hour to generate additional income of £24,000.

(v) Increasing Long Stay Parking Charges by 5p per hour on long stay car parks to generate an additional £58,000 income.

(vi) Charge Social Services for car parking by introducing charges for staff parking permits held by County Social Services staff to produce income of up to £10,000 in 2006/07.

2. That the Director of Community Services be requested to liaise with the County Council and other interested parties to develop a draft Green Travel Plan for City Council staff and Members.

3. That the report be referred for consideration as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

The Portfolio Holder and Director of Community Services responded to various Members’ questions.

Members then raised the following issues and observations –

(a) A Member commented that the option of introducing Sunday charging at weekday rates had been discounted, but she believed a slight increase could have been made.  Also in Cornwall the local authority operated a system of day tickets (transferable between car parks) which encouraged people to use car parks on the periphery.   

The Member further questioned whether alterations to the on‑street parking scheme had been considered, which would help with congestion; why the option of introducing discounted Contract charges on Devonshire Walk Car Park had been rejected if the car park was under used; and whether the any progress had been made as regards the adoption of a Green Travel Plan (including the numbers of staff who had access to bus routes and how many Members/staff got free parking).

The Portfolio Holder replied that – 

· he was unaware of the Cornwall scheme referred to, but that could possibly be looked into; 

· the introduction of discounted Contract charges on Devonshire Walk had been discounted because the advice from Officers was that there was no financial benefit to be gained; 

· an increase to Sunday charging had been considered but it was felt that may encourage more people to park on the streets, would require changes to the whole scheme and there was therefore no advantage to be gained at this time.

· An exercise had been undertaken some time ago on a Green Travel Plan for the Council, including a survey of all staff, but no-one was interested.  It would be difficult to withdraw staff parking without providing a reasonable alternative.  The Portfolio Holder hoped that the Carlisle Renaissance Movement Strategy would be of assistance.

The Director of Community Services stated that no detailed analysis had been undertaken since the review referred to.  However, a Sustainability Officer had now been appointed who would review the Council’s options.  That would take some time, but a priority to emerge from that process would be a Green Travel Plan for the authority.  The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer added that the Sustainability Officer would be in attendance at the January 2006 meeting of the Committee.

(b) A Member commented that reducing free on‑street parking from two hours to one hour would discourage people from parking and asked whether the scheme could be revisited.

The Director of Community Services replied that various stays of on‑street parking had been agreed following extensive discussions with residents.  Any change would require a change by the County Council to the Road Traffic Regulation Order after formal consultation to afford people the opportunity to object.  

The Director could ask colleagues on the County Council to review the Scheme but no guarantee could be given.

(c) A Member stressed that one of the Council’s agreed priorities was Cleaner, Greener, Safer and that should be applied in looking at outcomes.  He believed that it was better for car parks such as Devonshire Walk to be used than to have people cruising around the City looking to park.

In response, the Portfolio Holder commented upon the difficulties faced in dealing with car parking, and that Devonshire Walk would be kept under review.

(d) There was a need for an overall Car Parking Strategy so that Members could consider how that fitted with other Council policies.

The Director of Community Services advised that was included within the Local Transport Plan 2 and Local Plan.  The dilemma was its operation and, importantly, to ensure no adverse economic impact upon the City Centre.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Executive’s proposals for increasing car parking in 2006/07 be supported.

(2) That the Committee wishes to consider the Carlisle Renaissance Movement Strategy when that becomes available.

The meeting adjourned at 11.47 am and reconvened at 11.50 am.

IOS.103/05
CHARGES REVIEW 2006/07 – ECONOMIC AND COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT
The Economic Development Manager presented Report ECD.20/05 setting out options for fees and charges for areas falling within the responsibility of the Economic and Community Development Business Unit.  The Executive on 14 November 2005 (EX.224/05 refers) had referred the report for consideration as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

RESOLVED – That the charges proposed, as detailed in Appendix A to report ECD.20/05, be endorsed.   

IOS.104/05 
CHARGES REVIEW 2006/07 – ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION SERVICES
The Director of Community Services submitted report EPS.55/05 setting out options for fees and charges for services falling within the responsibility of the Environmental Protection Services Business Unit.  

The increase in Bereavement Services charges was partially due to the fact that a new Crematorium had recently opened in Dumfries and that was leading to a significant reduction in demand for the City Council’s bereavement services.  In addition, with effect from 1 January 2005, the General Medical Council increased their standard charge for the issue of certificates.  That had been contained within existing Budgets for 2004/05 but required an increase in charges with effect from August 2005.  There was likely to be a shortfall of £110,000 in projected income on Bereavement Services in 2005/06.

The Executive on 14 November 2005 had considered the report (EX.226/05 refers) and had agreed – 

1. That the Bereavement Services charges be increased by 5% for 2006/07.

2. That where fees and charges contain elements from external bodies, the relevant Portfolio Holder, in consultation with the appropriate Business Unit Head and the Director of Corporate Services, be authorised to pass on any increase in full to customers.

3. That the Director of Community Services be requested to review the level of increase in fees relating to Hostels and Supporting People Care.

4. That the report be referred for consideration as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

In response to a Member’s question, the Director advised that the fee in respect of Fixed Penalty Charges for dog fouling was set externally and would be part of the Business Plan.

RESOLVED – That the proposed charges be endorsed.

IOS.105/05
CHARGES REVIEW 2006/07 – PLANNING SERVICES
The Head of Planning Services submitted report P.36/05 setting out options for fees and charges for services falling within the responsibility of the Planning Services Business Unit.  The Executive had on 14 November 2005 considered the report (EX.228/05 refers) and referred it for consideration as part of the 2006/07 Budget process.

A Member expressed concern that the report did not include reference to the difficulties being experienced in filling planning posts.  She questioned whether that could be looked at jointly with other Local Authorities.

The Head of Planning Services replied that recruitment was a national problem, with Cumbria being particularly badly affected because of its location.  He was unsure as to how a joint procurement system would help.

A Member questioned when the Moratorium in the rural area would be lifted since that may impact on the income generated.    The Head of Planning indicated that he would require to discuss the position with the relevant Portfolio Holder and undertook to provide a written response on that point.

RESOLVED – (1) That the charges outlined in the report be supported.

(2) That the Head of Planning Services be requested to respond in writing to the Member’s question on the Moratorium in the rural area.

IOS.106/05
DECRIMINALISED PARKING ENFORCEMENT 2006/07
The Director of Community Services submitted report CTS.39B/05 reviewing the financial position regarding the operation of the On Street Decriminalised Parking Enforcement Scheme which the City Council operated under an agreement with the County Council.   

For 2006/07 it was considered necessary to introduce an increased Penalty Charge of £60 bringing Carlisle in line with other Districts in Cumbria.  That increase was necessary to ensure the scheme could continue to operate on a self‑financing basis.  If was further concluded that it was not as yet necessary to introduce a charge for residents parking permits.

The Executive had on 14 November 2005 considered Report CTS.39/05 on the matter (EX.233/05 refers) and had agreed –

1. That the Director of Community Services be requested to advise the County Council that the City Council wish to increase the parking fine charge to £60 with effect from 1 April 2006 and that they be requested to endorse the appropriate actions to support this proposal.

2. That at the present time no charge be levied for the issue of residents’ parking permits.

In considering the report Members made the following observations -

(a) As regards the principle of enforcement, a Member commented that many complaints received alluded to the fact that Wardens strictly enforced disk parking and yet no action was taken against people parking on double yellow lines.

The Director of Community Services advised that no specific priority was given to one type of parking offence over the other.  A Member replied that prioritisation should be in place.

(b) The City Council incurred annual costs of approximately £45,000 in administering the Residents permit system.  Why could a charge of say £10 per house not be imposed to partly offset those costs?

A Member added that residents were tired of people commuting into the City, parking in residential areas and then walking the remainder of their journey.

The Portfolio Holder for Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport commented that the permit system applied only to those people living in Carlisle itself and it would be less than generous to impose a charge.

(c) A Member again stressed the need to view parking in the light of the Council’s agreed corporate objective of Cleaner, Greener, Safer,

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

IOS.107/05
PROVISIONAL CAPITAL PROGRAMME 2005/06 TO 2008/09
The Director of Corporate Services submitted report FS.27/05 detailing the revised capital programme for 2005/06 together with the proposed method of financing.  The report also summarised the proposed programme for 2006/07 to 2008/09 in the light of the capital bids submitted to date and summarised the estimated capital resources available to fund the programme.

The Executive on 14 November 2005 had approved the revised capital programme and relevant financing for 2005/06 as set out in Appendices A and B for recommendation to the City Council  and referred the capital spending requests for 2006/07 for consideration as part of the 2006/07 Budget process (EX.230/05 refers).

The new capital spending proposals which fell within the remit of the Committee were C2 – Carlisle Renaissance and C3 – Waste Minimisation.

A Member understood that money was available in the Crime and Disorder Budgets which was in danger of being lost, and questioned whether that could be utilised for the provision of litter bins, lighting, etc.

In response the Deputy Chief Executive advised that if resources were available in the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership to address community safety issues then that could be considered.  It was, however, separate from the Council’s Capital Programme, particularly as the proposals related to the Carlisle Renaissance agenda.

Members asked that Officers investigate that point.

RESOLVED – (1) That the report be noted.

(2) That Officers be requested to investigate whether resources available under the Crime and Disorder Budgets could be utilised for the provision of litter bins, lighting, etc.

IOS.108/05
NEXT MEETING
The Chairman announced that the next scheduled meeting of the Committee on 8 December 2005 coincided with a Planning Forum Information Seminar, as a result of which the meeting had been rearranged and would now take place at 10.00 am on Thursday 15 December 2005.  Written confirmation of that change had already been provided to Members.

[The meeting ended at 12.12 pm]
